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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES
of BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL EGM
 held at Battisford Village Hall on 7th June 2022
Present
Cllr D Wicking (Chair)

Cllr J Cook (Vice-Chair)

Cllr J Pope


Cllr S Zethraeus

Cllr C Nicholas


Cllr E Kerry
Cty Cllr K Oakes

3 Residents


Parish Clerk T Davis

	2022/51
	MEETING ADMINISTRATION
	

	a.

b.

c.
	Chairman’s welcome & establish any intentions of record the meeting

The Chair welcomed everyone and advised that an EGM had been called to address mainly the National Grid GREEN consultation.

Apologies for Absence received

Apologies had been sent by Cllr J Wilson which were accepted and Dst Cllr D Pratt 
Declarations of Interest on agenda items
None were declared
	

	2022/52
a.
	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Annual Parish Council Meeting of 17th May 2022 and for the Chair to sign as a true record

Matters arising from the minutes of 17th May 2022
It was Proposed by Cllr J Pope, Seconded by Cllr S Zethraeus and unanimously agreed to accept the minutes as a true record and for the Chair to sign them.
	

	2022/53

	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION   - For members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak
The Chair invited the public to speak by firstly asking Cty Cllr K Oakes to give her report (the report can be found in the addendum below). Cllr Oakes was aware of the National Grid upgrade and had gone to the Needham Market event. The County Council are due to provide a briefing to the Cty Councillors and Cllr Oakes will circulate this once it has been received.

The Chair then brought item 2022/54 into this item and invited residents to look at the information provided by National Grid and ask any questions on the impact of Battisford and Combs, the closest neighbour. The width of digging involved in cable setting and pylon setting was discussed, as well as the level of destruction and disruption involved. Different pylon types were discussed as well as existing pylons and where new pylons might be placed. The site’s of special scientific interest (SSSI’s) and ancient woodland which were set in a special landscape area, which were set out in a BMSDC map were also highlighted in discussion.
Discussion continued into the stance of Barking and other reactions from Parish Councils on the National Grid Upgrade Proposals. Cty Cllr Oakes confirmed that many Parish Councils were collecting feedback from residents. The Clerk confirmed that Offton & Willisham had an open forum yesterday evening with a large attendance of residents who were opposed to the proposals.

The public asked further questions on the existing pylons and it was noted that the upgrade would not replace those.
The Chair then closed the Public Participation for councillors to form a response. This is detailed in item 2022/54 below.
	

	2022/54
	To discuss and confirm comments for the National Grid Upgrade – GREEN consultation 
Discussion took place between councillors regarding Hascot Hill, Wattisham Air Base and the areas of special landscape. Concern was also given to the area between Battisford and Needham. Further discussion highlighted the waterlands of Gibons farm. A summary was formed below:-
The Battisford Parish Council wish to relay the following:-  Battisford Parish Council understand this is a preliminary consultation and therefore they set out a number of local concerns. Battisford Parish Council would also like to ensure that the Holford Rules will be referred to and adhered to, eg: rules 4 & 5 on avoiding crests and 7 on minimising effects on landscape. The local concerns are the areas of special landscape that run between Battisford and Needham Market, as defined on the BMSDC (Babergh Mid Suffolk District Council) planning mapping tool, freely available on their website. Hascot Hill is recognised as a view of special significance and sits within this special landscape area, Hascot Hill is precious to it's parishioners. There are also areas designated SSSI's within the special landscape areas, which are protected by law. It is also important to recognise that Wattisham Air Base is a diversion base for the RAF, it is a very active base. The proposal crosses the flight paths. Battisford Parish Council would oppose very strongly to any impact in the river valley, especially on the local waterlands near Gibbon's farm and the rare wildlife that exists there.

This was Proposed by Cllr J Cook, Seconded by Cllr C Nicholas and unanimously agreed for the Clerk to relay to the National Grid consultation.
	Clerk

	2022/55
	To discuss the BMSDC play Inspection offer at £47.33 (10th June deadline)

After a short discussion it was agreed that Battisford should have this inspection carried out.

It was Proposed by Cllr C Nicholas, Seconded by Cllr S Zethraeus and unanimously agreed to change from ROSPA to BMSDC and for the clerk to advise them.
	Clerk

	2022/56

a.
b.
	Planning

Listed Building Consent – DC/22/02688 – Woodlands Farm, Ringshall

After a brief discussion It was agreed that No Comment was provided and that Ringshall have been asked to comment as the property sits in Ringshall parish.
Change of Use – DC/22/02725 – David Upson Produce Unit 2, Battisford

After a short discussion it was decided that Council has No Comment to give
	Clerk

Clerk

	2022/57
	To discuss and confirm plans for the Parish Council Fete Stand and Resident Consultation on Neighbourhood/Parish/No Plan options and volunteers
A discussion took place on what was going to be at the stand, who was going to be running it and what was needed.

It was concluded that a everyone should have name badges, a type of post box for people’s feedback and for certificates of appreciation to be awarded. Councillors will organise this ready for the Fete.

It was agreed that Cllr Kerry & Cllr Nicholas would open the stand between 1-2pm, Cllr Cook and Cllr Pope would be there from 2-3pm and Cllr Zethraeus and possibly Cllr Wilson would be there until closing around 4pm.
	Cllrs

	2022/58
	To discuss correspondence from Barclays Bank with suggested letter of response

A short discussion took place regarding resolving communication issues with Barclays Bank. It was decided that the Clerk as RFO would continue to deal with the matter, asking for Councillor signatures when necessary. Councillors then signed the letter to Barclays ready for the Clerk to post.
	

	2022/59
	To Approve & Pay SALC Invoice for Audit Fees - £243.60

Following news from the Clerk that SALC had agreed to a 25% discount for the problems encountered with last years audit, the Audit fee for the year 2021-22 was £182.70 instead of £243.60. 

This was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously agreed.
	

	2022/60
	Date of next meeting 19th July 2022
	


Meeting closed at 20.35pm
ADDENDUM

1. Report for June 2022 from County Councillor – Kay Oakes

Council on course to plant 200,000 trees 

Additionally, on May 11th it was announced that Suffolk County Council had planted 198,547 trees across Suffolk in just the last two years (at an average of 272 per day).

Much of this was possible thanks to £400,000 of the council’s own Suffolk 2020 Fund, to protect and encourage biodiversity in the county.

In one year, 198,547 average adult trees could absorb the equivalent CO2 emitted by:

· 8,845,898 miles travelled in a typical petrol car

· 903 typical household gas boilers running for a year

· 199 Suffolk residents each year.

The planting includes 12 miles of new mixed native species hedgerows across 15 county farm holdings, delivering new wildlife habitat, ecological corridors and enhanced landscapes.

The council worked with many partners to make the tree planting a success, including The Woodland Trust, Suffolk Tree Warden Network, county farm tenants, landowners, local authorities and communities, and contractor Giles Landscapes.

All the trees have been registered as part of the Queen’s Green Canopy to mark the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee and contribute to the continuing Suffolk-wide ambition of Creating the Greenest County.

Suffolk celebrates as 185 Platinum Jubilee events approved

Communities across Suffolk are preparing to celebrate Her Majesty, The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee, as Suffolk County Council, as of May 12th, approved applications for 185 events.

Thousands of residents across the county will come together with neighbours and attend celebration events between Thursday 2 and Sunday 5 June, to mark Her Majesty, The Queen’s 70 years of service.

Originally, fees were waived for events taking place on Sunday 5 June only - which is being referred to nationally as the ‘Big Jubilee Lunch’, however due to the unprecedented demand for events taking place across the rest of the weekend, Suffolk County Council also waived fees for events taking place on Thursday 2, Friday 3 and Saturday 4 June.

The waived fees are associated with costs related to road closure applications and traffic management, such as signs and barriers.

The approved celebrations are made up of smaller street party style events in roads and cul-de-sacs; held by residents and community groups, and bigger events organised by town, parish, borough and district councils.

Suffolk’s schools step up for Walk to School week

For this year’s Walk to School Week (16-20 May), Suffolk County Council is supporting schools to take part in its Keep Moving Suffolk Walking Challenge.

Following the success of last year’s challenge, almost 100 primary schools across Suffolk have signed up to receive a pack of free resources from the council, which aims to encourage 25,000 children, parents and staff to get active by walking to school.

The resources include a poster and daily reward stickers for each class, as well as an activity log for children to complete on their journeys to and from school, giving them fun daily activities to do and a printable certificate to recognise the achievements of children who walk to school during the week.

Suffolk County Council leader vows to get the job done as he sets out ambitious vision for Suffolk

On May 19th, Matthew Hicks, leader of Suffolk County Council, outlined the council’s priorities at the Annual General Meeting.

Supporting people’s health and wellbeing, strengthening the economy, protecting and enhancing our environment and providing value for money are at the heart of the council’s new ambitions. 

Matthew Hicks, leader of Suffolk County Council, said:
“Suffolk is bursting with ambition, with a county council led by an administration which time and again delivers for the people of Suffolk. Working together we will overcome those challenges we face and build a bright future for Suffolk and its people.

“Let’s get on with the job and make our ambitions a reality.”

Councillor Hicks began his speech by paying tribute to Her Majesty the Queen on her Platinum Jubilee, before acknowledging Russia’s illegal war on Ukraine and the collective response from Suffolk residents, with the message that people are safe, supported and welcome here.

He then spoke in detail of the council’s four ambitions. These include:
· Promoting and supporting the health and wellbeing of Suffolk people

Councillor Hicks said:
“It represents the greatest part of our current £625M budget, however money alone doesn’t make the difference in these areas, it is the way we work together with partners which delivers real substantial change for people.”

He outlined his commitment SEND improvement, acknowledged the ongoing work to integrate health and social care systems under the two Integrated Care Systems and the successes of Cassius, the council’s digital care service.

· Strengthening our local economy

Councillor Hicks said:
“Our local Suffolk economy is the life blood of this county and its people. We are committed to working with local businesses, business organisations like the Suffolk Chamber of Commerce, and others to ensure that the Suffolk Economy is best placed to fulfil its potential - so that everyone benefits.”

He referenced the ongoing construction of the Gull Wing Bridge in Lowestoft, the council’s new housing Joint Venture Partnership with Lovells, where some council land will be used for providing 3,000 new houses. He acknowledged the new Freeport at Felixstowe and Harwich and the importance of improving the major networks which connect the port to the rest of the country, citing projects to improve roads between the Seven Hills Junction and Melton, the A11 Fiveways roundabout and planned works to improve the interchange at Copdock. Finally, he made reference to Sizewell C and confirmed that should the plan to build a new reactor on the Suffolk coast be approved, Suffolk would stand to benefit from £200m of investment to mitigate impact.

· Protecting and enhancing our environment

Councillor Hicks said: 
“This administration is committed to protecting our natural environment and assets. We are ambitious for the future, to ensure generations to come, get to enjoy the benefits of this greenest of counties.”

He confirmed the council has invested £12.8M on decarbonising council owned building and assets, marked the installation of over 100 electric car charging points across Suffolk, celebrated the council planting almost 200,000 trees and announced ongoing work to upgrade and build new Household waste and recycling centres in Stowmarket, Haverhill and Foxhall.

· Providing value for money

Councillor Hicks said:
“None of the aspirations I’ve mentioned before would be achievable without sound financial management and providing real value for money for our residents. Providing value for money means investing in services which matter most.”

Councillor Hicks highlighted Suffolk’s achievement of being selected by Government to negotiate a County Deal, which involves the transfer of power in areas such as transport, education, skills, housing and planning. He also mentioned the £20million investment in highways and the successful programme to upgrade all 46,000 streetlights to LED.

The speech closed with Councillor Hicks’ continued commitment to tackling poverty in Suffolk. He said:
“This administration will work with front line organisations drawing on their first-hand experience of poverty to do what we can to mitigate the effects. This administration recognises and accepts there is a real issue with the cost of living and I urge anyone who is struggling to make ends meet, struggling to pay bills or to afford necessities like food to contact the Suffolk Advice and Support Service helpline on 0800 068 3131.”

Suffolk residents encouraged to use their Quiet Lanes 

People in Suffolk are being encouraged to explore more of the beautiful countryside on their doorstep through the growing Quiet Lanes initiative.

Quiet Lanes is a nationally recognised designation for narrow, rural roads which can be shared with walkers, horse riders, cyclists and other road users.

The scheme aims to encourage everyone using the lanes to travel with caution, so everyone can enjoy the rural lanes with greater safety.

Launched in 2020 it is a county-wide project overseen by a volunteer steering group supported by Suffolk County Council’s 2020 Fund, the East Suffolk Community Partnerships and the East Suffolk Greenprint Forum.

Since its launch nearly 200 parish councils have engaged and there are now more than 350 lanes designated in Suffolk, covering approximately 400 kilometres (248 miles) of country road.

All Quiet Lanes are marked with green signs at either end, which clearly show the hierarchy of right of way for people using the road.

Residents can use the interactive map on the Quiet Lanes Suffolk website to find out where the nearest lanes are to them.

 “Quiet Lanes has been the perfect example of people working together to achieve something significant,” said volunteer Tim Beach of Suffolk Quiet Lanes.

“Without the hard work of the volunteers and the willingness of Parish Councils to work together to link up the lane network and hold public consultation, we wouldn’t have been able to achieve anywhere near the amount of Quiet Lanes that have now been designated across Suffolk, in such a short space of time.”

The council set up a Policy Development Panel to investigate how to cut Suffolk County Council’s carbon and harmful emissions on a spend to save basis, with the aim to make Suffolk carbon neutral by 2030.

Now in its second phase, work is being done to explore six focus areas, including Transport and Air Quality to which the Quiet Lanes initiative contributes through improvement to natural environmental quality.

Visit Quiet Lanes Suffolk to access over 350 Suffolk country roads designated as Quiet Lanes for recreation.

Suffolk Archives invites people to donate Platinum Jubilee souvenirs for ‘memory box’

As the county prepares to celebrate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee, Suffolk Archives is inviting the public to contribute souvenirs from their celebrations.

From Monday 6 June, people can donate items such as photographs, postcards, programmes, invitations and leaflets from local events.

After past royal events, the public has donated a variety of physical and digital items. With the Platinum Jubilee being a rare event in British history, this is an opportunity for local people to help build on the Archives’ existing 900-year records, providing valuable research content for future generations.

For more information and to submit digital content visit the Suffolk archives website
Email any questions to suffolk.remembers@suffolk.gov.uk or call 01473 296666.

2. District Councillor’s Annual Report 2021/22 – Dan Pratt

In the year 2021/22, it has been gratifying to see past efforts and projects starting to take off and new ones take root.

In February 2021, I visited the small orchard at Ringshall village hall with our tree warden Lucy to spread mulch around the 16 trees planted by the community in 2020. The trees were purchased using my councillor’s locality budget from Apples and Orchards East, a charity that promotes the preservation of orchards in the East of England. Whilst it is a small aspect of my work here, it has been very satisfying to see the trees establish and flourish. I have included a snapshot of other work I have been involved: 

Barking Tye Common – There are ongoing efforts to establish the Tye as a County Wildlife Site that would offer non-statutory protection and recognition of its value to biodiversity. In April and June of 2021 I organised two citizen-led surveys to record flora and insect species present on the site. This was intended to support data from a Suffolk Wildlife Trust survey funded from my locality budget. 

Great Bricett Community Woodland – I was very pleased that our officers at MSDC were able to provide 20 large trees and that the locality budget was used for the creation of the pond. 

Offton Village Green – MSDC owned land in St Mary’s Close in Offton was proposed as a site for wildflower planting. I carried out a public consultation but did not receive enough positive support for the project to go ahead. In August last year we worked with residents and the parish council to come up with a new design which will go out for re-consultation this year. 

Verge management – MSDC have finally acquired a ‘cut and collect’ mower which will be instrumental in better managing our roadside verges for wildlife. We are one of the first districts in Suffolk to do this and was one a key idea put forward in the Biodiversity Task Force group. 

Streetlighting – In September 2021 I proposed a motion to reduce the impact of artificial lighting at night which is detrimental to wildlife and known to impact human health. With huge support from Jessica Fleming, the Conservative portfolio holder for the Environment, the motion was almost unanimously accepted by the council. We are working on this with our officers from Planning and partners at SCC Highways, and it will form a major issue to be discussed at our next Task Force meeting. 

Parish Decarbonisation Forum – The Local Energy Showcase in October 2021 provided an opportunity to meet representatives of the organisations supporting renewables projects for parishes, communities, and small enterprises. I am in the process of organising a cross-parish meeting. Alex Templeton from UK Community Works and Chris Musset from Eastern New Energy and Suffolk County Council will speak on a range of projects, funding opportunities and support available for community energy schemes. It will be hosted at Offton and Willisham village hall, May 24, starting at 07:00 pm. 

Local Walking and Cycling Infrastructure Plan – A new LCWIP has been created much to the thanks of a dedicated officer and brilliant public engagement in our public consultation. I was pleased to see six route improvements within our ward add to our wish list, including a proposal to introduce pavements connect Wixfield Park to the church and the village hall in Great Bricett. 
Planning: Great Bricett Red Lion – In January 2021 we successfully applied for an Asset of Community Value listing on the pub and have helped defended the pub against the application to convert the pub to a dwelling. I have been working with planning officers to dispute the claim of poor business viability. 

Planning: Great Bricett Business Park – The planning committee finally came to the decision to refuse the application for the siting of 69 mobile homes in the business park. This case had been re-scheduled numerous times over the year, meaning the decision was painfully dragged-out. After some conversations with the planning officer, he agreed that the concurrent application DC/21/06987 for 51 dwellings provided a better outcome of 18 affordable homes. 

Other Planning Matters – I actively supported the planning application for 4 dwellings on Pound Hill after it was endorsed by the parish council for its exemplary design and sustainability aspects. The ‘barn’ on the site opposite the brambles has now received planning permission to be converted into a dwelling which I also supported. 
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